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Health Aspects of Exercise Behaviour



CHAPTER 5

5. Exercise and Health

Summary Medical and health reasons are often mentioned as a basis
for promoting exercise behaviour. However, there seems to be a
tension between the continuous development and discussion of
issues relating to exercise in medical and epidemiological
research and the need for clear and stable recommendations in
health promotion. In this chapter three ’cases’ are studied to
explore the dynamics inherent in medical knowledge and their
relationship with practical issues and developments. First, a
short overview is given about how the popular and medical
perspective about issues of exercise and health has developed
since the 19th century. Second, coronary heart disease is studied
to show how medical knowledge about the health benefits of
exercise has developed, and how it has to inform health promotion
and peoples health choices. Third, aging and exercise is studied
to see to what extent improved exercise behaviour among the
elderly can provide a solution for the expected future rise in
the costs of health and social care associated with an aging
population. From the study of coronary heart disease it appeared
that the development of concepts of lifestyle and the identifica-
tion of behavioural factors in relation to coronary heart
disease, in which physical activity plays an important role, has
led to the uncertainty about heart disease being minimized and
to well aimed health promotion and health policy in relation to
heart disease. For the future one can expect that improving
physical activity behaviour, primarily among the elderly, will
be one of the solutions to health related problems as we see them
today.

Introduction

In studying exercise behaviour the medical perspective is one of

the most important factors to consider. Medical knowledge

provides the yardstick against which exercise behaviour is judged

to be ’good’ or ’bad’. The influence of exercise on peoples’

health, in terms of both the prevention and treatment of disease

and in terms of general well being, is at the root of this
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judgement. For example, the belief that exercise is ’healthy’

provides the rationale for advising exercise in health promotion

and for making exercise and sport a part of the school curricu-

lum.

A number of excellent overviews discuss the role of exercise and

physical activity in disease prevention and patient treatment for

a large number of common diseases (Stromme, Frey, et al, 1982;

Astrand, 1985; Mason, & Powell, 1985; Lowenthal, Kirschner, et

al, 1994). It is found that exercise positively influences many

respiratory diseases, bowel function, psychological and psychia-

tric conditions, general wellbeing, and coronary health.

Unfortunately, although there is strong evidence for a positive

relationship between exercise and health, change in the direction

of the recommendations has only been small. But are the recommen-

dations clear and unambiguous enough for people to follow? One

of the main problems in health promotion and health policy

development is the fact that evidence seems to change, that

different and not always consistent advice is given for different

circumstances and by different organizations and ’specialists’.

This problem of changing perspectives is notorious in the giving

of dietary advice, however, exercise specialists also discuss

issues such as whether exercise ’truly’ improves health

(Curfman, 1993a, 1993b; Livengood, Caspersen, & Coplan, 1993).

Although such discussions are undoubtedly confusing from the lay

persons perspective, they do reflect a responsible attitude as

even professionals must ask the question: ’What guarantee is

there that the positive effects of exercise on health found today

will still be found in a few decades time? That people who follow

the recommendations now, will not have to be told in the future

that they have put their health at risk.

To understand the nature of medical knowledge and the way people

might react to it a dynamic view seems necessary. Medical

knowledge should not only be seen as stable and with a predict-
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able pattern of development, based on technological and scien-

tific innovation. The medical sciences are also practical; there

is a pressure on the medical profession to respond to social and

other problems in relation to health. This interaction between

social and public health problems, and the medical and

epidemiological answers to these problems, is important in

judging issues such as the health aspects of exercise and

physical activity behaviour. Most medical interventions, preven-

tive and clinical, in relation to prominent public health issues

are based on partial knowledge still under development. However,

it should be fully appreciated that our understanding of most

issues in relation to health is limited, but the option of acting

on the basis of limited and changing knowledge is often better

than not acting at all.

It is the intention of this chapter to consider three ’cases’ of

how current medical knowledge in relation to exercise has

developed as a reaction to practical developments and problems.

It is not the intention to review the literature again following

the well known medical categorizations. A number of references

are given above to papers which have already done this satisfac-

torily. Here a ’sociology of medicine’ approach is taken to try

to see how epidemiologists and medical professionals formulate

answers in response to social and public health concerns. The

emphasis is on how our current understanding of physical activity

and exercise became defined within this social, historical and

public health context.

First, an ’historical overview’ will be presented, to see how the

popular and medical perception of the relationship between

exercise and health has developed. Second, coronary heart disease

is studied as an example of a more recent public health concern.

Third, an attempt is made to try to formulate the possible role

of exercise in the context of ’an aging population’ as an

important future public health problem.
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Physical activity and exercise in the past

A belief in the positive health effects of exercise and sport is

very old, even being remarked upon in the work of Hippocrates

(Paffenbarger, Blair, et al, 1992). However, it is a large step

from the Greek world of a physical and sporting elite, of

observations made in relation to the physical peculiarities of

sedentary professional groups, to the world of ’mass’ recreation

(Shephard, 1991; Paffenbarger, 1992). Although large sections of

the population prefer to spend their leisure in sedentary ways,

today one can observe ’common’ people travelling to rural areas

to go walking or cycling, and one can observe events such as

running a marathon where thousands actively participate.

Sport and exercise historians have much interest in the question

of why exercise and sport developed a strong appeal among

sections of the population, starting around the middle of the

19th century. In order to understand such changes it is important

to understand the historical context in which changes in physical

activity behaviour, exercise and sport are placed (Park, 1987).

It was not so much a sudden realization of the health benefits

of exercise and sport which brought about this change; this

relationship was formulated many centuries before. A number of

related economic and social developments are considered important

in understanding this historical change. The influence of

economic growth and growth in household income, particularly

among the higher social classes and in the expanding middle

classes is often mentioned. Around the middle of the 19th century

the development of a large non-elite section of the population

who had time and money to spend and for whom recreation and

leisure became an issue can be observed.

Another factor considered important was the development of the

capitalist ’mentality’ and the individualization of social

responsibilities. Previously the responsibility for the welfare

of citizens and for the distribution of wealth was at the level
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of the community, and those in charge of the community. By the

mid 19th century a strong belief developed in the responsibility

of the individual for his or her own welfare, material needs and

wellbeing (Giddens, 1971). By hard work, austerity and honesty,

the individual, it was believed, could obtain wealth and success.

Similarly, health was increasingly considered in terms of how it

could be influenced and maintained by human intervention (Ostry,

1994; Eyler, 1992). For the individual, exercise provided the

opportunity to work for health while austerity was preached in

relation to eating behaviours and alcohol use.

Following 19th century logic, a peculiar mix of factors related

to social and physical health were often mentioned as an

important reason for exercising more (Green, 1986; Park, 1987).

A strong sense of loss and displacement was felt among the new

middle classes and the new rich. It was felt that vital biologi-

cal powers and energy had been lost in the change from the simple

country life to the complexities of urban conurbations and in the

change from honest physical labour to the responsibilities of

clerical and managerial positions. Many signs of this deteriora-

tion were observed in 19th century society. Wars were being lost,

fertility was going down, youth was loitering about aimlessly,

there was a perception of rising crime and of a collapse in law

and order. On top of this many people were suffering from all

kinds of previously unknown nervous disorders, such as neuras-

thenia and hysteria, and all kinds of physical weaknesses and

tiredness. It was believed that these physiological and psycho-

logical weaknesses were a clear sign of the loss of essential

energies and the natural balance. Physical activity, exercise and

sport, young men meeting in honest physical combat, the spirit

of the community reestablished around the gymnasium, were seen

as ways of regaining and conserving vital energies and health.

Activities like hiking and, form the 1890’s onwards, bicycling

allowed for a return to nature and a true and pure environment.

It must be noted that these historical developments affected the

lives of both men and woman and that there were many woman among
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those promoting improving physical activity behaviour. Also, it

should be considered that such developments first affected those

from the new middle and upper social classes but from the

beginning of this century the establishment of working mens

walking and sports clubs can be widely observed.

Besides the development of a popular perception of exercise and

physical activity and the gradual integration of exercise and

physical activity into peoples’ lives, there is the development

of physical activity and exercise as a topic for medical and

academic study. Old issues of medical journals such as the

’British Medical Journal’ or the ’Lancet’ are an important source

of information about the development of the medical perspective

on exercise. By the end of the 19th century there was consider-

able discussion on the potential importance of exercise in the

prevention of diseases and in the treatment of specific medical

problems and conditions. To give an example, the British

Balneological and Climatological society discussed in 1898 the

topic of ’Treatment of Affections of the Heart and Circulation

by Baths, Exercises and Climate’ (Snow, 1898). There was general

support for the view that systematic muscular exercises where of

great value in the treatment of disorders of the circulatory

system. The risk of overstraining the heart by exercise was found

to be greatly exaggerated as such risk would be counteracted by

’equilibrating’ mechanisms. It was proposed that exercise

influenced the heart positively by increasing blood pressure.

Increased blood pressure could invigorate a dilated, slack and

dull heart. The development of a strong heart muscle was seen as

an important factor in this process, hence the emphasis on

muscular exercises and developing muscles generally. Giving the

patient cold baths was believed to have much the same effect as

exercise. Forty years later, Dr Williams (1938), discussed the

same topics. He did not consider the aerobic effect of exercise

as very important, no more important than foot gymnastics.

Development of a healthy posture, muscle size and strength were

considered to be the main aim of physical education although the
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author complained about the fact that physical activity and

exercise were increasingly reduced to a body building effort.

According to Dr Williams, competition, free movement in the open

air, and the positive influence these factors have on young

people, should not be forgotten.

Physical Activity, Exercise and Coronary Heart Disease

The relationship between leisure time physical activity, exercise

and coronary heart disease is probably the best studied topic

with regard to exercise and health. Partly this is the result of

the fact that Coronary Heart Disease (CHD) is the most important

cause of mortality in western countries and that a relatively

large share of the available resources in research and prevention

is being spend on studying CHD. Also, because of the fact that

a relatively large proportion of the population will at some time

in their life develop a coronary problem, there are many cases

which can be studied. Another contributing factor in the

development of an advanced epidemiology in CHD is the fact that

the outcome of coronary heart disease is relatively easy to

measure: ie. heart attack.

The case for putting large resources into research on factors

which are related to coronary heart disease, physical activity

among them, became particularly urgent in the fifties and early

sixties against a background of heart disease having become the

most important cause of death in many countries. The prevalence

was increasing dramatically, particularly among males in the

prime of their life often working in managerial and professional

occupations. This caused much concern among health care pro-

fessionals, a concern which was made even greater by the

realization that the approach which had been so successful in

combatting infectious diseases was not applicable in understand-

ing and preventing coronary heart disease. For these reasons it

is not surprising that the first systematic studies on the

relationship between exercise and health started to appear during
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the 1950’s. In a number of now classical epidemiological studies

the relationship between health and physical activity was studied

on the basis of clearly stated questions such as ’do a group of

people who engage in a relatively high level of physical activity

compared with a group of people who are more sedentary, but on

other factors these two groups are similar, have a lower

morbidity and mortality from a number of common causes of disease

and death?’ Such clearly stated research questions allowed for

the methodical study of the relationship between physical

activity and health.

In 1953 Morris et al published the first details of a study in

which drivers and motormen on buses, trams and the underground

railway, were compared with conductors, a considerably more

physically active occupation. After studying the administrative

records of the Medical Officer of the London Transport Executive,

Morris et al estimated that the chance of a heart attack was

almost twice as high for the drivers compared with the conductors

while the mortality rate was more than twice as high. This study

was replicated a number of times and a consistent relationship

between low levels of occupational physical activity and the risk

of a heart attack was observed in postal clerks as compared to

postal carriers, farm managers compared with field hands, and

between various groups of dock workers (Shephard, 1991; Powell,

Spain, et al, 1987).

Over the last decades the research effort has moved in a number

of new directions to answer related questions on coronary health

and physical activity. First, there has been a gradual change of

emphasis towards studying leisure time behaviour rather than work

related behaviour. Reasons put forward for this change include

the recognition that one has more leisure time compared with time

spent at work (Lamb, & Brodie, 1990), the fact that due to

automation many physically demanding occupations have been

eliminated (Shephard, 1991) and the fact that due to the

introduction of mechanical tools the level of physical activity
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required in traditionally more active jobs has been reduced

(Stromme, Frey, et al, 1982). For an increasing section of the

population physical activity during leisure time has become the

only opportunity to engage in a relatively high level of

activity. Besides changes in occupational activity the finding

that physical activity is good for health in itself changed the

emphasis to leisure time behaviour. To develop interventions in

health promotion and health policy it seems to be easier to

address peoples’ leisure time behaviour. Although the workplace

might provide a platform to promote behavioural change, work

related physical activity is to a large extent determined by

technological development and the way companies are organized,

and is therefore not easy to influence.

A second change in emphasis in the research on the relation

between physical activity and coronary health has been that

exercise and physical activity are to an increasing extent

studied in the context of large scale lifestyle and health

surveys. Epidemiological studies in which exercise and physical

activity are the only or primary focus of interest are becoming

less important. In addition to physical activity and exercise

behaviour, lifestyle and health surveys study behaviours such as

diet and eating behaviour, cigarette smoking and alcohol use, and

sexual behaviour. Some lifestyle and health surveys include

measures of social deprivation and living circumstances, while

all sorts of knowledge and attitude related issues are often

taken into consideration. Physiological measures such as blood

pressure, blood cholesterol level and body fat are sometimes

taken. Some lifestyle surveys are very large and follow thousands

of people for decades while morbidity and mortality is recorded

and related to past behaviours. These complex lifestyle surveys

continue to show that, taking all kinds of factors into consider-

ation, exercise and physical activity are a powerful predictor

of overall morbidity and mortality, particularly with regard to

coronary heart disease (Dannenberg, Keller, et al, 1989; Kiely,
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Wolf, et al, 1994; Morris, 1994; Sherman, Dagostino, et al,

1994).

Coronary heart disease will continue to be one of the main causes

of mortality and the prevention of coronary heart disease will

remain one of the main aims of health promotion and health

related policy. The large scale epidemiological studies have

described the relationship between coronary heart disease

morbidity and mortality and physical activity in terms of

differences between active and sedentary population groups.

Detailed studies now start to identify some of the mechanisms by

which the relationship between coronary heart disease and

physical activity is established. It is found that physical

activity can lower body weight, positively influences smoking

behaviour and responsible alcohol use, lowers blood pressure and

blood cholesterol levels, reduces non-insulin dependent diabetes,

and lowers high density lipoprotein levels. However, even if

these factors are taken into consideration much remains to be

explained about the relationship between physical activity and

coronary heart disease. Suggested relationships are that physical

activity strengthens the heart muscles, improves oxygen supply

to the heart and improves coping in cases of extreme psychologi-

cal or physiological stress (Shephard 1991; Carroll, 1992;

Haskell, Leon, et al, 1992). However, the role of these factors

will have to be the topic of future research while the search for

other possible factors will have to continue. Insight into these

factors will not only provide those working in the field of

health promotion, health policy and disease rehabilitation with

better knowledge, it will probably also provide valuable insights

into the etiology of coronary heart disease generally.
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Aging and Exercise

There is increasing concern about the costs to society of a large

section of the population becoming either old or very old

(Manton, 1991; Marzouk, 1991; Getzen, 1992), although for the

foreseeable future this concern does not seem to be based on

actual population projections. For example, it is expected that

between 1990 and 2010 the proportion of the population in Britain

who are 65 years of age or older will increase from 15.8% to

16.2% (Dennis, 1993), and in the US from 12.6% to 13.9% (U.S., 1-

990). The age groups 75 years and older will increase during the

same period in Britain from 7.0% to 7.6%, and in the US from 5.3%

to 6.5%. Additional to a concern about the increase in the number

of elderly relative to the number of people in economically

productive age groups there is a concern about the strong

increase in the costs of health and social care caused primarily

by the introduction of new technology in medical care and

increased expectations of social and medical care generally. This

increase is larger in older compared with younger age groups

(Marzouk, 1991). This comes on top of the fact that a large

proportion of the health and social care budget is already spent

on care of the elderly (Marzouk, 1991; Getzen, 1992).

For example, in the U.S. for 1983 the total social and medical

costs of osteoporosis was estimated to be about 6.000 million

dollars. In Britain nearly a quarter of all orthopaedic beds are

used by patients aged over 65 who have a hip fracture, while it

is estimated that currently about half of the capacity for

clinical rehabilitation and physiotherapy is used for the

treatment of rheumatic diseases (Basmajian, 1987; Sinaki, 1989;

Law, 1991). To keep good health care for all affordable, reducing

morbidity for a number of chronic diseases related to older age

and postponing the need for clinical and social care will become

increasingly important. More emphasis will have to be put on the

development of methods for the rehabilitation of older individ-

uals who had some kind of health problem in a community rather
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than in an institutional setting. However, it is not only a

question of economy and keeping the costs low, the period of life

after retirement should be an enjoyable one in which the older

aged individual is relatively free of health concerns and can

become involved in activities for which there might not have been

time before.

Aging is a complex process and it is not easy to place the

relationship between physical activity and health among the older

aged in an appropriate framework. Elements which need consider-

ation include factors such as sexual functions, the period after

children leave the parental home, changes in cell structure and

hormonal balance, life experiences, memory function and cognitive

abilities, and the norms, attitudes and expectations related to

particular age groups. To fully appreciate processes of aging a

multi level approach considering, biological, physiological,

psychological, sociological and other scientific traditions is

necessary.

One approach towards understanding the combined effect of these

factors and to relate this to the possible beneficial effects and

risks of physical activity for the older aged is to take the

perspective of research in functional ability. This research

studies the relationship between aging and health in terms of

functional performance, the capability of the individual to do

certain practical tasks. To assess the individual’s functional

performance, questionnaires have been developed to give the

individuals an ADL-score ( Activities of Daily Living-score) 9.

These questionnaires are made up of a large number of questions

about daily activities and the ease with which the individual can

undertake these activities. Walking particular distances,

climbing stairs, lacing shoes, dressing and undressing, cleaning

particular parts of the body, reading the paper, moving around

9 For reasons of convenience, in the discussion we do not separate ADL-
proper, which is related to personal care, from Instrumental ADL, which is
related to the interaction with the environment, shopping, transport etc.
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by public transport, going shopping, replacing a light bulb,

remembering names and events, are among the many activities used

to assess the individual’s functional performance (Spector, Katz,

et al, 1987; Kempen, & Suurmeijer, 1990; Meyers, 1992; Suurmeije-

r, Doeglas, et al, 1994). The loss of the capability to do these

activities obviously diminishes the individuals chances of living

an independent life and will make the individual more dependent

on the help of others. Research has also shown that the loss of

the ability to perform these activities leaves many older people

deeply unhappy (Laerum, & Laerum, 1982).

The process of getting older means that people will have more and

more problems doing the activities of daily life. Individual

differences are important and some people in their early forties

already have difficulties in walking a short distance, in

climbing a flight of stairs, or in dressing and undressing.

Others stay active until a very advanced age and cases are known

of people of over a hundred years of age who still go cross

country skiing over large distances (Laerum, & Laerum, 1982).

Generally however people remain capable of doing most activities

until their seventies after which a relatively rapid decline in

functional abilities can be observed. Only a few years after

people have their first difficulties in doing a relatively simple

daily activity most people become dependent on care (Young, 1985;

Shephard 1993).

To what extent can increased physical activity and a well

developed exercise program postpone the onset of this process

towards dependence and care? To what extent can physical activity

and exercise slow the rate of lost functional abilities? Can

exercise reverse loosing functional abilities? The answer to

these questions is complicated as all the above mentioned

biological, physiological and other factors will have to be taken

into consideration (Lowenthal, Kirschner, et al, 1994). For

example, the loss of the ability to engage in daily activities

among people with no further health problem might be related to
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being overweight, having some kind of lasting effect from a

previous health problem, having an extremely low level of aerobic

fitness, and having the perception that being totally sedentary

is socially allowed given the persons age.

Generally the effect of exercise in old age is similar to the

effect of exercise in other age groups, it will improve aerobic

fitness and thus postpone the effect of the decrease of aerobic

fitness related to aging (Drinkwater, 1989; Shephard, 1993). By

exercising, the dependence on care due to the natural loss of

aerobic fitness and endurance can be delayed by between ten and

twenty years (Young, 1985; Shephard 1993). As the aerobic

threshold of the elderly is mostly very low, a minor problem, as

simple as staying a couple of days in bed with a cold, might lead

to a decrease in fitness which makes it much more difficult to

do particular activities (Richards, 1988). Older people might

’give up’ with greater dependence on care as the result. It is

therefore important to encourage older people to stay physically

active at a reasonable level for as long as possible.

It is however difficult to give general advice to older people

with regard to their physical activity behaviour because many of

them suffer from chronic health problems related to older age.

For most of these problems exercise will bring alleviation or

prevent the development of future, more serious, problems.

Diabetes, high blood pressure, cardiovascular problems and

problems with bowel functioning are health problems which become

more prevalent with increasing age and which improved physical

activity and exercise can prevent and alleviate.

Osteoporosis is a an example of a health problem, very costly in

economic terms and extremely painful for the patient, in the

prevention of which exercise can play an important role. In

osteoporosis the bone mineral density and bone mineral mass

change leading to an increased risk of bone fractures while

fractures also heal less easily. There is a high prevalence among
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those suffering from osteoporosis of fractures to the knee and,

particularly, the hip (Sinaki, 1989; Ooms, Lips, et al, 1993).

Possible treatments for osteoporosis include oestrogen replace-

ment and a diet which increases the intake of calcium and

vitamins C and D. Besides changes in diet, increasing physical

activity among the older aged, particularly among women of middle

age and older, seems to be a cheap and effective way of improving

bone mineral content and density. Physical activity has been

shown to improve the calcium content of bone and to redistribute

calcium to those bones and joints which are most used in

exercise. Walking and moderate forms of jogging and running have

been shown in epidemiological studies to considerably lower the

risk of hip fractures (Jaglai, Krieger, & Darlington, 1993).

However, although generally speaking the advice must be that

exercising up to a very advanced age is healthy and can prevent

future health problems, even if health problems are already

present, there are also instances in which exercise cannot be

advised. For example, it has been stated that exercise activity

might cause small lesions on the joints, with the risks of

infection and inflammation in the joint. Also, physical activity

causes biochemical reactions in the joints, reactions which are

known to be related to a higher prevalence of more serious forms

of arthritis (Farrell, Williams, et al, 1992). These effects are

believed to negatively influence both non symptomatic arthritis

and arthritis at a clinical stage. On the other hand, in the

treatment of arthritis exercise is used to maintain mobility in

affected joints by preventing joint adhesion. Also, exercise will

strengthen the muscles around the affected joint which will

protect the joint against the effects of sudden movements

(Basmajian, 1987). However, the role of exercise in the treatment

and rehabilitation of arthritis is extremely complex and as a

general rule exercise can only be advised which is not painful

to the patient and which is aimed at improving fitness generally

(Fries, 1993; Panush, & Holtz, 1994).
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Research efforts in relation to physical activity and age

consider many diseases and health problems for people who might

be very different in terms of physiological strength and health

and very different with regard to life experiences. The research

effort on the relationship between older age and exercise seems

to be just starting and is far removed from being able to give

much general advice while considering individual needs. However,

the research effort in exercise and older age shows one interest-

ing, often unintended, but mostly powerful, outcome. This is that

a social norm seems to exist stating that old age is a time to

slow down and take a well deserved rest (Shephard, 1990).

Although such a rest cannot be denied to those older people who

choose to take it, too often the social norm has the effect of

making people who lived an active life spend the last decades of

their life feeling passive and powerless. Health reasons are

often mentioned as a reason why physical activity and exercise

should be reduced and here particularly it can be observed how

social norms become social pressure (Fitzgerald, 1985). There can

be no doubt that the norm towards passive and sedentary behav-

iour, and a lack of knowledge about the relationship between

health problems and physical activity, negatively influences

general wellbeing among the elderly. For example, physical

activity and exercise programs among elderly persons suffering

from a health problem greatly improved wellbeing among people who

previously felt depressed and hopeless about their situation

(Laerum, & Laerum, 1982; Minor, Hewett, et al, 1989). It seems

that although the elderly might not be as physically attractive,

perfect or fast as younger generations, the misconception that

the elderly are passive, fragile and have few physical abilities

needs to be addressed.

Conclusion

One can look at the health related aspects of leisure time

physical activity and sport in many different ways. The main

focus here was on the historical development of the definition
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of the relationship between physical activity and exercise, on

how people learn to understand issues of health and exercise as

a response to historical developments in our society generally

and in perceived public health problems in particular. The

development of the medical perspective was in particular

considered in this chapter. Three ’cases’ were discussed, (1) the

role of exercise in the context of processes of modernization,

(2) exercise within the context of the rapidly developing CHD

’epidemic’, and (3) exercise and the expected problems of an

’aging’ population.

One of the most interesting findings from the historical analysis

of exercise behaviour is the fact that there was already a strong

popular ’belief’ in the positive effect of exercise on health

before a medical perspective on this issue was developed. And

while exercise was often advised as a responsible way to spend

ones leisure time, and as a part of the school curriculum, in the

second half of the 19th century, it was not until the second half

of the 20th century that scientific evidence for a positive

relationship became available. It should be considered that

health in the 19th century popular perception was very different

from the well defined medical terminology used today. Issues

related to discipline, the natural balance, neurasthenia and

dullness are no longer part of medical thinking. However, one

might wonder to what extent more popular and metaphysical

concepts, and they still exist today, reflect real concerns in

relation to health and valid categories of thinking about health

(Blumenfield, 1977; Mechanic, 1986a; Mechanic 1986b; Pietroni,

1992; Tamm, 1993). And to what extent a more limited medical

approach serves more to confuse than to clarify what people think

is important in the relationship between health and physical

activity.

The short history of research in the medical aspect of the

relationship between coronary heart disease and exercise shows

how epidemiology can and must provide answers in the context of
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increasing concern about a public health problem. The same

results on the relationship between physical activity and

coronary heart disease are consistently found in various sorts

and types of studies and there is no reason to expect that this

knowledge will change. However, many questions still remain to

be answered. Via which mechanism exercise influences coronary

health? Are certain mechanisms more important than other

mechanisms? Besides exercise influencing other coronary risk

factors, has exercise an ’independent’ effect (Curfman, 1993;

Livengood, Caspersen, & Coplan, 1993)? From a practical perspec-

tive, these discussions about direct or indirect effect and about

more or less important factors seem academic. For example, it is

very likely that scientists in the future will find that most of

the relationship between blood pressure and coronary health can

be explained by blood pressure influencing ’risk factors’ which

influence coronary health. Will that make lowering high blood

pressure less important in preventing coronary heart disease?

Independent from this discussion, the health promotion advice

will continue to be that exercise positively influences coronary

health although, until the scientists come to conclusions, it is

not exactly known by which mechanisms and in which way.

The relationship between health problems associated with old age

and exercise is much less clear than the relationship between

exercise and coronary heart disease. The main reason for this is

that the relationship between problems of old age and exercise

is much less researched than the relationship between coronary

heart disease and exercise. Also, in principle, it concerns a

much more complicated situation in which the effect of exercise

on a number of different health problems has to be simultaneously

assessed. This means that practical advice becomes very dependent

on the health problems of the individual concerned. For example,

the advice will be to walk a lot if the individual is at risk

from osteoporosis, for people with a rheumatic problem the advice

might be to be very careful with walking (Scott, & Wolman, 1992).

To the lay person it might all seem rather confusing as many
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might already have difficulty in fully appreciating the differ-

ence between osteoporosis and rheumatic problems. At the moment

it seems that if arthritis is present only light non painful

exercises can be done while for other forms of exercise pro-

fessional advice must be obtained. However, if arthritis is

absent all activities which do not place undue strain on the

skeleton and which do not carry too high a risk of fractures are

allowed. Also there is some evidence to suggest that to reap the

full benefit of exercise, particularly in relation to

osteoporosis, exercise needs to be started before mid-age and

maintained up to old age. However, the research effort on the

relationship between exercise and health problems of old age has

just started and except for a few very general guidelines little

advice can be given if one does not want to run the risk that the

advice has to be changed due to new research findings.

What the three cases discussed illustrate is that each historical

period has its own social and public health problems and that a

medical and preventive health response is formulated as an answer

to such problems. Within such a context of a development of

values exercise gets a meaning for people, a popular and medical

opinion is formed, and the social role of exercise and physical

activity is defined. This sociological process is so perfect that

it is often difficult to recognize the transient nature of our

concerns. For example, living in cities is no longer considered

’unnatural’, people got used to clerical work, and dullness and

tiredness are not necessarily the concern of medical doctors. The

discussion of heart disease showed how the perspective on this

health problem changed completely since the 1950’s under the

influence of a developing epidemiological knowledge. In the 50’s

the prevalence of CHD was increasing at an alarming rate,

particularly among professional males. Epidemiological studies

done since these days have taught us to understand health

problems in terms of complicated patterns of behavioural and

environmental circumstances. The concept of lifestyle is now on

peoples’ minds and probably it is changes in lifestyle such as

72



Health Aspects

a better diet, less cigarette smoking, a workout to alleviate

stress which are important factors in the decrease in coronary

heart disease which is now widely observed (Goldman, & Francis

Cook, 1984; Goldman, 1990; Najem, Hutcheon, & Feuerman, 1990;

Sytkowski, Kannel, & D’Agostino, 1990; Sigfusson, Sigvaldason,

et al, 1991).

There can be no doubt that exercise played an important role in

the response to the major public health problems of the 19th and

20th centuries. Two of the major problems expected for the 21st

century seems to be the rising costs of social and medical care

and the ’aging’ population. A more physically active and dynamic

population, particularly with regard to the older sections of the

population, will continue to be one of the answers.
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